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Dear Mr Stefano Sensi,

Thank you for the letter to from Mr. Craig Mokhiber of 30 May 2012 regarding the preparation of a thematic study on work and employment of persons with disabilities.

Please find below relatively short replies to the questions in your survey. I would also like to draw your attention to my book ‘Disability and Employment – A contemporary disability human rights approach applied to Danish, Swedish and EU law and policy’ which was published by Intersentia in 2011. It was based on my PhD thesis that I defended at Maastricht University last year. Also, I have an article in the upcoming volume 3 of the Yearbook of Disability Law entitled ‘Flexicurity and Disability in a Contemporary Disability Human Rights Perspective’.

Regarding question 1: (statistics)

As described in my book, persons with disabilities between the ages of 16 and 64 years have a employment rate of approximately 56% in Denmark. For persons who both have a disability and reduced working capacity, the employment rate is only approximately 26%. In comparison, persons with disabilities and reduced working capacity in Sweden have an employment rate of 52%. I have no information on employment of persons with disabilities in the informal sector.

Regarding question 2: (legal framework)

Denmark has adopted a prohibition against discrimination on the grounds of disability in the field of employment. This ban is not however efficient as the definition of disability under this Act is not in conformity with the definition of disability under the CRPD. Also, the legal framework consisting of i.a. employment protection legislation, working environment legislation and social benefits legislation does not reflect the duties under CRPD Article 27 to create a labour market which is inclusive towards persons with disabilities.

Regarding question 3: (employment promotion)

In spite of relatively broad programmes for the promotion of employment of persons with disabilities in Denmark, the employment rate of persons with disabilities is relatively low. This may an indication that wage subvention and other similar employment promotion measures do not constitute an effective means of promoting employment of the majority of persons with disabilities. 

Regarding question 4: (involvement of representative organisations)

The involvement of disability organisations in the development and implementation is ensured through participation of disability organisations in employment councils at regional and State levels as well as a number of other State and local councils. This has not however led to an inclusive labour market in Denmark, presumably because the social partners have not been perceived it to be in their interest to work towards this goal.

Regarding question 5: (international cooperation)

Yes, the Danish Institute for Human Rights is involved in an international cooperation programme led by the Norwegian Social Research Institute on employment of persons with disabilities in the Nordic Countries. The programme is funded by the Nordic Council.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any additional questions.

Best wishes,

Maria Ventegodt Liisberg
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